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Fellow Stewards & Friends of St. Philip: 
  
Of all the beautiful hymns and prayers that help us celebrate the Resurrection of our 
Lord, this oration of St. Gregory the Theologian, below (a portion of the complete 
piece), is among the most striking and moving. Take these words into your heart as we 
approach Great and Holy Pascha on April 20: 
  
¸ŜǎǘŜǊŘŀȅ L ǿŀǎ ŎǊǳŎƛŦƛŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ IƛƳΤ  
 ǘƻŘŀȅ L ŀƳ ƎƭƻǊƛŬŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ IƛƳΦ 

 

¸ŜǎǘŜǊŘŀȅ L ŘƛŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ IƛƳΤ    
 ǘƻŘŀȅ L ŀƳ ƳŀŘŜ ŀƭƛǾŜ ǿƛǘƘ IƛƳΦ 

 

¸ŜǎǘŜǊŘŀȅ L ǿŀǎ ōǳǊƛŜŘ ǿƛǘƘ IƛƳΤ  
 ǘƻŘŀȅ L ŀƳ ǊŀƛǎŜŘ ǳǇ ǿƛǘƘ IƛƳΦ 
 

[Ŝǘ ǳǎ ƻŦŦŜǊ ǘƻ IƛƳ ǿƘƻ ǎǳŦŦŜǊŜŘ ŀƴŘ ǊƻǎŜ ŀƎŀƛƴ ŦƻǊ ǳǎ  Χ  
ƻǳǊǎŜƭǾŜǎΣ ǘƘŜ ǇƻǎǎŜǎǎƛƻƴ Ƴƻǎǘ ǇǊŜŎƛƻǳǎ ǘƻ DƻŘ ŀƴŘ Ƴƻǎǘ 
ǇǊƻǇŜǊΦ 

 

[Ŝǘ ǳǎ ōŜŎƻƳŜ ƭƛƪŜ /ƘǊƛǎǘΣ 
 ǎƛƴŎŜ /ƘǊƛǎǘ ōŜŎŀƳŜ ƭƛƪŜ ǳǎΦ 

 

[Ŝǘ ǳǎ ōŜŎƻƳŜ ŘƛǾƛƴŜ ŦƻǊ Iƛǎ ǎŀƪŜΤ    
 ǎƛƴŎŜ ŦƻǊ ǳǎ IŜ ōŜŎŀƳŜ aŀƴΧΦ 
 

[Ŝǘ ǳǎ ƎƛǾŜ ŀƭƭΣ ƻŦŦŜǊ ŀƭƭΣ ǘƻ IƛƳ ǿƘƻ ƎŀǾŜ IƛƳǎŜƭŦ ŀǎ  
ǊŀƴǎƻƳ ŀƴŘ ǊŜŎƻƴŎƛƭƛŀǘƛƻƴ ŦƻǊ ǳǎΧΦ   
 

Without a doubt, there is no ñpossessionò more im-
portant to God than you and me. When babies are baptized in the Church, a little piece 
of hair is cut from their heads and offered as a sacrifice to God on the day of their pow-
erful initiation into the Faith. 
  
And what is the reason for this? Simple but highly importantðit is vital for us to offer a 
little bit of ourselves, our very bodies, to God in response to His great sacrifice and the 
hope of resurrection He offers to all. Our lives are ongoing and loving sacrifices to Him; 
through our holy strivings all our days, we re-offer ourselves as gifts to God, gifts in 
thanksgiving for the ultimate gift of life and the opportunity to love, serve and be His 
beloved sons and daughters. 
  
So this Easter, let us resolve to ñgive allò and ñoffer allò to Christ, just as we so beauti-
fully did on the day of our baptisms. He doesnôt want things from us; He doesnôt want 
empty promises; He doesnôt want pious gestures offered without heart, soul and love.  
 
                   (Contôd. on Pg. 2) 
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He simply wants us. Itôs interestingðit seems like so little to ask yet so 
grand at the same time.  
 

To each of us, the reality of offering ourselves and our lives to God is sa-
cred and highly personal in ways. But some things are universal: opening 
our hearts to His passion during Holy Week é forgiving others as He has 
forgiven us é lifting up those in need as He has lifted us up time and 
time again é being truly changed by His ultimate sacrifice, which was 
motivated only by love and compassion for His children. 
  
Kalo Pascha (A ñGood Pascha/Easterò) to us all! I wish you a life-
changing Easter and look forward to approaching His glorious Resurrec-
tion with you all. 
 
Fʞ. Aɳˏʥ 

As we look toward Holy Week, one of the most moving days is, of course, 
Holy Friday, when we contemplate, like Mary, the sacrifice of Christ:   

 

ñThe Mother cried aloud, when she saw her Son hanging on the 
Cross; The Maiden, pierced to the heart, cried out fervently shed-
ding tears. O Light of my eyes, my sweetest Child, how are You now 
covered in the grave?ò        ðLamentations of Holy Friday Evening 
 

Z Eat less and abstain from meats/dairy 

products at least on Wednesdays and Fri-
days, to build spiritual discipline. 

Z Repent daily and honestly, trying to  

eliminate certain sins and shortcomings 
from your life, with Godôs help. Remember, 
to sin is to ñmiss the mark.ò Be on target! 

Z Read and pray, ideally on a daily basis. 

Concentrate on Holy Scripture, even one 
paragraph a day.  

Z Be more charitable with those in your 

life. Reach out and offer your time and 
love. 

 

 

 

 

Holy Friday Night Vigil  

Following the Lamentations, please remain with us as long as you can. 
We will read from the Gospels, keeping vigil in anticipation of the Holy 
Saturday Morning Liturgy. Contact Dan Gioffre: GioffreD@bghs.org. 

Anticipating Holy Week  

Sundays 
Orthros, 9 am 
Divine Liturgy, 10 am 
6: Mary of Egypt 
13: Palm Sunday 
20: Holy Pascha/Easter 
27: Thomas Sunday 

 

Weekday Liturgies 
Orthros, 9 am  
Divine Liturgy, 10 am 
12: Saturday of Lazarus 
(Breakfast/Palm Cross-folding) 
 
 

Lenten 

PreSanctified Liturgy 
2 & 9, 6 pm 
(Lenten supper to follow on the 2nd)  
 

Akathist Hymn 
4, 7 pm 
 
 

*Excepting Holy Week 

On Death & Resurrection (continued) 

 For the Remainder of Lent  

We are all invited to read the Epistle at 
Sunday Liturgy. Contact Fr. Alex to plan 
a reading for you/your child. As an ex-
tension of this program, we are coor-
dinating foreign language readers for 
Agape Sunday. Contact Dan Gioffre:  
GioffreD@bghs.org. 
 

 April 6: Dan Gioffre 
 April 13: Bette Gioffre 
 April 20: Phoebe Chetsas 
 April 27: Theodora Pitarys 

Voices of Faith  

ñIf anyone is devout and a lover of 
God, let him enjoy this beautiful and 
radiant festival. If anyone is a wise 
servant, let him, rejoicing, enter into 
the joy of his Lord. If anyone has la-
bored from the first hour, let him today 
receive his just rewardé. If anyone 
has arrived even at the eleventh hour, 
let him not fear on account of his de-
lay. For the Master is graciousé.ò 
 

ðPaschal Homily of St. Chrysostom 

Pascha: Enter Into His Joy!  

April Liturgical Schedule*  
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The Lenten season has often been compared 
to springtime: surely, our spiritual lives are 
reinvigorated just as the natural world  
gradually ñgreensò and becomes, once again, 
a place of flourishing life. Our hearts are also 
warmed by the love of our Lord, just as the 
warmer, brighter days offer relief from the 
chill and darkness of the winter months.  Per-
haps we all feel this ñspringò coming to fruition 
deep within our hearts this month. With these  
simple truths in mind, and as we approach 
the Resurrection of our Lord, we invite you to  
engage as a true Steward of our beloved St. 
Philip. Participate in our ministries, help with 
our many  program 
efforts, bring your chil-
dren to Church, and 
make the time to build 
a strong, new relation-
ship with God. Kalo 
Pascha to all! 

While driving the other day, I real-
ized that I depend on my car for just 
about everything. I am also one of 
those people that maintains my car 
almost to a fault. Car washes, new 
battery, vacuuming, wipers and fix-
ing rust spots é you name it!    
 

So where's this going?  You 
guessed right! Your car is like your 
Church. I take care of my car be-
cause I expect it to serve me well. 
And I consider myself a steward of the Church because I in turn 
know it will always be there for me. Here is something to consider: 
some of us change the oil in our car every 3000 miles. Some of 
us forget and let it go longer. Some of us don't even change it. If 
we fail to give with our time and financial contributions on a regu-
lar basis, you might say that we, as a Church and as individuals, 
won't run correctly. But, when you do, everything is a lot better!  

 

If you have not committed this year, please send in your 2014 
Commitment Card. If you have gotten away from our Church, re-
member that it is always there for us. We want you to come back. 
Please, donôt wait for your spiritual ñserviceò light to go on.  

 

We are currently at 92 Commitment Cards to date! Our total 
pledges are $53,256 ($578 per average gift). Thank you to all our 
Stewards.  Please keep them coming as we are looking for 100% 
pledged this yearðtime, talent and treasure! 

 

St. Philip  

Greek Orthodox Church 

Welcome to our April installment! If you are interested in participating, 
please contact George Eftimiou: gceftim@aol.com. 
 

For us, St. Philip has been our family Church since we started 
our lives together in 1999. Peter and I were married there, and 
our children Katie and Nick were baptized there. We went to 
Church sometimes, but were not regulars until about 5 years 
ago, when our children were older and expressed an interest 
in learning more about the Church. They began attending Sun-
day school. For them, it is also a place where they can learn 
about their history and Greek cultural background. Katie en-
joys learning Greek folk dances with the Hellenic Dance 
Troupe, and Nick loves to serve in the Altar. They have met 
many nice children and young adults through GOYA and JOY. 

 

ðElisabeth, Peter, Katie and Nick  

ȠȺ˱ ǹĊĜŴĜǺ˰ ̄ȹĊ±ȉ± íƶȉ Ƌ±̅  ̚Doug Philipon  

What St. Philip Means to Me  
The Giannakopoulos Family  

 

500 West Hollis St.  

Nashua, NH 03062  
 

P (603)889.4000; F (603)889.3763  
 

Rev. Fr. Alex Chetsas: fralex@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Staff  

Cheryl Petren & Sophie Theoharis:  

office@stphilipnh.org  
 

Office Hours: M - F, 10 am - 3 pm  

 
 

Online Delivery of Come & See 
Over the last year, we have been making an 
effort to introduce online delivery of Come & 
See. Help us conserve needed resources at St. 
Philip, and contact the office today to confirm 
online delivery. Thank you for your help! 

Practicing Stewardship  
The Lenten Spring  

 

 

 

MN?Q;L>MBCJ 

mailto:office@stphilipnh.org
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Sunday School News ̚Heather Cloutier  
 

Thank you to everyone 
who has donated items 
for the IOCC Sunday 
School Outreach Project. 
We are still collecting 
items, newborn to 6 
months. We are especially 
in need of gowns, sleep-
ers, and onesies and can 
accept donations up until 
Holy Friday (April 18). 
  
Thanks to Dan Gioffre for 
organizing the Lenten 

Family Church Clean-Up last month. It was a 
wonderful time, the turnout was great, and we have 
heard a lot of positive feedback on how good the 
Church looked. And a big thank you goes to 
Gianniôs Pizza for bringing the pizza for lunch. The 
students have also had a good time with their "field 
trips" into the Church. Last month, the younger stu-
dents met with Father and the older students met 
with Chris Zaferes, our seminarian. 
 

On April 6 the 5th graders will be doing a short 
presentation about each of their Saints. Itôs our 
hope that this will be an interactive conversation 
between the boys and the parishioners during Fel-
lowship Hour. Please go over and talk to the boys 
about their Saints. Please hear what they have 
learned and share your knowledge as well. 
 

There will be a Holy Friday Youth Retreat this 
year. Flyers are in the Narthex and details are 
on Pg. 5 of this Come & See. Register with Fr. Alex: 
fralex@stphilipnh.org. If you can help, contact Bran-
dy Chetsas: abchetsas@hotmail.com. 
  
We will have Family Worship days (no classes) 
from Palm Sunday (the 13th) through Thomas 
Sunday (the 27th). We wish all of our students and 
families a blessed Pascha! 

 

Spring is finally here! I bet everyone 
is happy to see the snow melting, 
which also makes it easier to come to 
Church.  

 

On March 7/8, GOYAns who partici-
pated in the Family Night/GOYA Lock
-In had a wonderful time. The theme 
of the event was ñLentðJust Live It!ò 
and we were very thankful to be led 

by multiple MBC staff members. We participated in fun ac-
tivities as well as thought-provoking activities that prepared 
our hearts and souls for Lent. Thank you to all who attend-
ed and helped.  

 

Upcoming GOYA Events 
April 9: GOYAns invited to read Psalms at the PreSanc-
tified Liturgy, 6 pm. 
April 12: Saturday of LazarusðLiturgy, Communion 
Breakfast and Palm Cross-making, 10 am. 
April 19: Pascha egg wrapping, 11:30 am. 
May 16 & 17: Helping with Food Fest. 

 

Watch your email for updates and, of course, ñlikeò us on 
Face Book: ñSt. Philip GOYA.ò GOYA is open to 7 - 12 
grade Orthodox Christians of St. Philip.  

 

We are always welcoming new members, so feel free to 
contact me for more information: mdonati@rivier.edu.  

 

April 25: This heart-warming ministry of 
our parish is for children 5 and under, as 
well as parentsðand is aimed at building 
community and friendships that will last 
and flourish. Please join us 9 am; re-
freshments will be provided. 
  
Contact Tina Alexopoulos for details 

or to help out: tina_alexopoulos@hotmail.com.   

 

We look forward to seeing you 
at dance soon. Join us on  
April 6 & 27, following Divine 
Liturgy. All are welcome!  
 

For details, contact Maria  
Donati: 603.672.1914. 

Hellenic Dance Troupe  

 

 

SIONB 
 

òDonõt let anyone look down on you because you are youngéó 

GOYA  ̚ Marisa Donati  

 

Do you have a child, grandchild or Godchild ñawayò 
at college? Our parish would love to send him/her 
a special Lenten care package this month to help 
keep those connections to Church and faith strong.  

 

Contact Fr. Alex with your names/addresses. 

College Lenten Care Packages 

mailto:abchetsas@gmail.com
mailto:tina_alexopoulos@hotmail.com
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AGAPE  
$1,000 Award. Applications in the office. 
Deadline is May 10. 
AHEPA 
Chapter 35 applications in the office. Dis-
trict 9 applications: ahepadistrict9.org. 
DIKOS MEMORIAL 
$500 Award. Applications in the office. 
Deadline is May 10. 

St. Tikhon was born in 1865 and even as a 
child he displayed great love for the Church; 
he was also known for his remark-  
able humility. During his time at seminary, 
he stood out as a quick learner and further 
developed his deep love for God. Because 
of this, his classmates nicknamed him  
the ñPatriarch.ò After his ordination to the  
priesthood, St. Tikhon became a missionary 
to North America, converting many people 
to Christianity and establishing the Diocese 
of the Aleutians and North America. He 
brought his love for learning to the new land, 
and he became an expert sailor and profi-

cient speaker of the native languages. Because of his faith, humility 
and willingness to help everyone he encountered, he eventually 
became Patriarch of the Russian Orthodox Church. His life-long 
work for the Church, and Her people, is captured in this wonderful 
quotation from St. Tikhon: ñMay God teach every one of us to strive 
for His truth, and for the good of the Holy Church, rather than 
something for our own sake.ò 
  
Getting Practical: Often we forget that we are blessed with a 
host of modern saints, many that spent years in North  
America and some that were even born here. Post St. Tikhonôs 
picture on the ñfridge,ò as well as his holy icon. Point out to 
your children that they are both images of the same manðand 
help them understand that people who dedicate their  
lives to God can indeed become saints.  

The boys and girls of our parish are invited to 
read Psalms during the PreSanctified Liturgy on 

April 9. This is a truly fascinating, beautiful service that many of 
our children have rarely, if ever, seen. The service will begin at 6 pm 
on the 9th and will be concluded by 7:15. Each reader will be present-
ed with a special Lenten gift to mark the occasion. Please contact Fr. 
Alex by April 8 to confirm.  

Holy Friday Youth Retreat  
Grades Pre-K - 12: April 18  

 

Holy Friday is one 
of the most pro-
found days of our 
Church year, and 
on the 18th, we 
will offer a youth 
retreat to mark the 
day. Our program 

will focus on Psalm 22 (ñMy God é why 
have You forsaken me?ò) and how we are 
ñheardò by God, even when at certain times 
it seems we are not.  

*** April 18, 11:30 - 2:30 pm, @St. Philip 
*** Grades Pre-K - 12: Sunday School, 
JOY, GOYA, Greek School, etc. 
*** Nut-free lunch will be served (parent 
volunteers welcome!) 
*** ñExcused Absenceò form letters 
available from Fr. Alex  

 

Contact Fr. Alex to offer your help: 
fralex@stphilipnh.org. To register your 
child(ren), contact Brandy Chetsas:  
abchetsas@hotmail.com.   
 

We hope your children will join us for 
this truly special day at St. Philip! 

Saintly Lives: St. Tikhon of Moscow (April 7)  

Scholarship Opportunities  

Youth Readers  

 

 Save the date of April 12 for this 
wonderful annual event. We will 

begin this special day with Divine Liturgy at 10 am, followed by a deli-
cious Communion Breakfast and Palm Cross-making, sponsored by 
our JOY Ministry. Our children and all members of our parish are invit-
ed. Please come early to Liturgy, so your child can hear the moving 
Gospel of the Lazarus story. We look forward to seeing you there. JOY 
Parents: Please contact Fr. Alex to help with breakfast. 

Saturday of Lazarus 

ò...but set an example for the believers in speech, in life, in faith and in purity.ó  ñTimothy 4:12 

 

SIONB 

Girls grades 2 - 5 are invited to be Myrrh-
bearers during the Lamentations Service 
on April 18. Please contact Irene Alton:  
ialton125@aol.com.  

Holy Friday Myrrh -Bearers 
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Greek Independence Day  
Sunday of Orthodoxy  

Orthodox Life  

O 

Festival 2013 Memories  


